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October 22, 2007 
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

This letter transmits a proposed ordinance to amend the Regional Wastewater Services Plan (RWSP) conveyance policies that are a part of King County Code Chapter 28.86.  These policy amendments provide additional guidance for the planning and implementation of RWSP conveyance improvements by adding details to existing policy that will help to ensure that the conveyance system improvement program remains current and is based on the most accurate information available.  
Transmittal of this ordinance is in accordance with the Regional Water Quality Committee’s (RWQC) 2007 work plan that was adopted by the King County Council by Motion 12466 in February 2007.  A major topic of the 2007 RWQC work plan includes review and action of proposed RWSP conveyance policy amendments based on the work associated with the Regional Conveyance System Improvement (CSI) Program update.  I look forward to the committee’s review of this proposed ordinance.
The Wastewater Treatment Division’s regional conveyance program identifies the capital improvements that are necessary to expand the capacity of the conveyance system to convey 20-year peak flow volumes, as directed by existing RWSP conveyance policies.  The program was updated because flow monitoring and modeling information developed for the Regional Infiltration and Inflow (I/I) Control Program allowed for a more accurate analysis of capacity needs within the regional conveyance system.  Unlike previous conveyance plans, this program update extends through 2050.  This is the date when the regional wastewater service area is projected to be fully built out and all sewerable portions of the service area are expected to be connected to the wastewater system.
The two-year effort to update the CSI program integrated information that was gathered during the six-year comprehensive I/I control study and information from meeting with the individual component agencies.  This information was used to verify population and employment growth estimates.  I would like to acknowledge the Metropolitan Water Pollution Abatement Advisory Committee (MWPAAC) and staff from the component agencies for their participation and guidance in the process to update the CSI program.  Their involvement was instrumental in helping to identify program needs, projects, and priorities.  The prioritization guidelines for phasing conveyance improvements that were recommended by MWPAAC were especially helpful in this endeavor.  These guidelines were transmitted to the King County Council and reviewed by the RWQC in the fall of 2004.

The CSI program update identifies 33 additional conveyance projects that are necessary to address peak-flow capacity needs through 2050.  The estimated cost of projects identified through 2030 is $398 million; the estimated cost of projects identified as needed in 2031-2050 is $88 million.  These projects are in addition to the $327 million that has been invested in capacity expansion projects and acquisitions since the RWSP was adopted in 1999.  The proposed conveyance policy amendments in the enclosed ordinance reflect MWPAAC’s recommendations and were developed in recognition of the fact that long-term management of the conveyance system is expensive and largely dependent upon projections of future flow volumes that are themselves based on projections of regional growth and weather patterns.  

The proposed policy amendments, including a brief description of the anticipated effects of implementing the policies, are as follows.
· Update the conveyance system improvement program every five years beginning in 2013 to ensure the program remains current. 
Implementation of this policy will ensure that recommended projects and schedules are kept current and consistent with growth projections for the region.
· Conduct system-wide flow monitoring to correspond with the census of the population that is conducted every ten years, to ensure flow projections remain accurate.
Implementation of this policy will keep the basic flow data used for forecasting flow volumes current with projections of population and employment growth.  Each decennial flow monitoring effort would cost approximately $5 million.  The benefits of maintaining current information make such an effort a good investment.  The information obtained will be used to evaluate and substantiate population and employment growth estimates, which in turn are used in determining the need for future conveyance improvements.  Flow monitoring results will also provide useful flow information to the local agencies as they update their own plans and capital programs.  
· Perform field verification of wastewater flows and conveyance component conditions prior to implementation of regional conveyance capital projects that are intended to expand capacity of the conveyance system to avoid over-building the system.
Implementation of this policy will ensure that system conditions are consistent with projections and that we are investing resources in the portions of the conveyance system most in need of upgrade or expansion.  Field verification will include facility-specific flow monitoring and detailed facility inspection to identify any evidence of high-water flows, overflows, or obstructions that may be reducing conveyance capacity.
· Commit to evaluating other methods to meet identified conveyance needs, such as infiltration and inflow reduction, water conservation, and reclaimed water facilities.
Implementation of this policy will allow other potentially less expensive or more beneficial means of providing conveyance capacity to be considered on a project by project basis over time.
I have included the Regional Conveyance System Improvement (CSI) Program Update with this letter for your convenience as you review the proposed ordinance.  This document provides information related to the planning effort, projects, costs, and schedules associated with the process to update the CSI program.  
I believe the additional guidance for the planning and implementation of RWSP conveyance improvements outlined in the enclosed ordinance will ensure that the regional conveyance system continues to function efficiently and meet capacity needs as we move into the future.  In addition, approval and implementation of these policies will provide greater assurance to MWPAAC, regulatory agencies, and our ratepayers on the need, timing, and sizing of future conveyance improvements.  If you have any questions about this proposed ordinance, please contact Christie True, Division Director in the Wastewater Treatment Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-684-1238, or Laura Wharton, Comprehensive Planning and Technical Resources Supervisor of the Wastewater Treatment Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-684-1238.
Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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